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August 15, 2001

Axel D. Steuer

President of the College

Dear Axel,

Thank you for your letter of August 7th and the issue of AAC&U Peer Review on academic governance.  It is always a pleasure to read your writing and to engage in what my dad would call a “Greek dialogue” with you about the College.

In a spirit of frankness and mutual respect, with my Senate chair’s hat on, and with our shared goal of excellence for Gustavus in mind, I offer the following thoughts, partly in response to your letter.  This letter is longer than I had wished, but because it lays out in some detail the points I hoped to raise in our upcoming meeting on August 23rd, and because it comes near the beginning of the academic year, perhaps it will serve us well as a basis for our work together this year.  (It will certainly mean fewer memos and e-mails from me, which is all to the good for both of us!)  In any case, thank you for reading it through.

Like other faculty, I certainly do not take for granted the costly benefits you summarize in your letter.  And I commend you for your leadership in establishing or sustaining such critical faculty support as the regularized sabbatical program.  

The staggeringly generous and expensive tuition benefit plan, which you cite, is, it seems to me, but one example of deep-rooted and long-standing traditions of benevolent employer paternalism at Gustavus—traditions that have something to do, I believe, with faculty ambivalence or uncertainty about priorities.  That same mood, I think, is also in no small part a consequence of the "zero-sum"-like atmosphere that has long hung heavy over tuition-dependent Gustavus.  The message, in effect, has too often been “faculty, if you desire ‘x,’ then be prepared to give up, or as the case may be, cease pushing also for, ‘y.’”  

If faculty morale is to improve, if we are to go about our work with a lighter step and heart, even in the deep-freeze of a Minnesota January, if we are to be more often exhilarated than exhausted, inspirited than dispirited, we—faculty, administration, and board—must alter for the better that dispiriting "zero-sum"-like atmosphere.


Moving to a 6-course responsibility, for example, should be inspiriting, energizing, and 

exciting for faculty, students, the administration, and the board alike—it should not, and I believe need not, be presented by either faculty or administration leaders as a goal 

attainable only at the expense (or partial expense) of other key priorities, like salaries and the library budget.

Am I urging fiscal irresponsibility?  Of course not.  But I am suggesting that fiscal responsibility by itself is not over the long haul a very positive “employee” motivator.  Nor is the College's oft-cited outstanding record for "efficiency," which has hidden costs of its own (and I mean real dollar costs!) that all conscientious Gustavus faculty (the vast majority of us, in my sixteen years’ experience), know all too well, regardless of rank or years of service.

Am I suggesting that we Gustavus faculty are oppressed workers?  Of course not.  I am a labor historian who has just finished reading Barbara Ehrenreich’s Nickled and Dimed about low-wage workers.  At the same time, at this point in my career I know enough colleagues at other liberal arts campuses to know that faculty in general there do not feel, sound, and look as drained, as exhausted—do not seem as frustrated, bitter, even angry—do not feel as “nickled and dimed” as do so many faculty here on a regular, year-after-year basis (a phenomenon Gustavus faculty—and not just those haunted by the terrible Lindell years—have been talking about for as long as I can remember—and one even more startling and stark from the perspective of a year-long sabbatical).  It would be easy, and I think a serious mistake, to dismiss such talk as simply the usual generic faculty grumbling.  There is a bit of truth to that, no doubt.  But the greater truth is that, compared to their peers at very-good-to-excellent liberal arts colleges, Gustavus faculty have historically worked harder for—and in some areas with—less in terms not only of dollars but also, not trivial by any means, psychological wages (to borrow shamelessly from W. E. B. Du Bois).  

This is not, I hasten to add, to discount the benefits you rightly highlight in your letter.  Indeed, as suggested above, those benefits and the traditions of employer paternalism with which many of them are bound up help to explain why Gustavus faculty have been, relative to their peers at first-tier schools, historically ambivalent, if not timid, about pushing for higher salaries and an improved workload.  (An ambivalence and timidity compounded, no doubt, by Swedish-American/Lutheran/Minnesotan cultural 

inhibitions against open conflict, overt ambition, and, related to the latter, self-seeking or its appearance.  And of course one need not be a native to adopt the prevailing mores or sensibility.)    

But, as you of course know, the times they are a-changin’.  There are new (and newer) 

faculty, with experiences and reference points beyond Gustavus and the Upper Midwest, as well as new institutional ambitions and expectations.  Moreover, faculty patience with 

the old message of “wait” (as in let’s wait indefinitely for 6 courses) and the old tuition-dependence-driven austerity associated with it has, to say the least, worn thin, precisely as the demands on faculty energy and time have increased significantly over the last decade and more.  

To cite but one recent example of the latter, those of us committed to FTS are now required to teach even more students than before to sustain a flawed but worthy program that many faculty (half?) simply opt out of and that may, ironically, be undermined sooner rather than later by the pedagogical compromises and faculty burn-out that will inevitably follow on the larger class size.  Given the closeness of the faculty vote to raise FTS class size to 18, the fact that so much of the support for enlarging FTS sections apparently came from the very faculty who do not participate in the program, and the obvious downsides of raising the FTS enrollment maximum, one would hope that the dean of the faculty, if not also the president, would intervene to ensure that faculty teaching FTS, who find themselves already stretched to the max in a course that demands much more of them than most other courses, do not now find themselves expected to do the impossible.  To be blunt: Let’s quit doing things “on the cheap,” which too often means on the backs of the “efficient” faculty.  To continue to do so runs the risk of engaging in what the labor scholar Kim Moody has termed “management by stress,” surely an ineffective and, in the long-run, a costly management approach.

This is where your point #10 is so important!  Yes, we try to do too much at Gustavus, and with far too few resources (though even rich institutions must of course prioritize).  For example, can we really afford two curriculums, especially when one of them “services” so few of our students?  Some know that I often have an image of Gustavus faculty dashing about at a dizzying pace, multitasking, undertaking yet another task, stretching themselves thin, bumping into one another, until at last someone (who?) in a referee’s jersey literally blows a whistle and calls “time out.”  We undertake too much—sometimes at our own individual initiative, sometimes at the urging of the administration (and not just the present one), sometimes as a result of our own faculty-endorsed directives to ourselves.   No single faculty member or even group of faculty members can effectively call time out without the support of the dean, certainly, and even the president.  Your own exhortations to the whole faculty in this area, your own arguments for “less is more,” are needed, though, again, the tone must be upbeat, positive, so that the tasks of prioritizing and identifying “economies” are not linked to austerity but to an inspiring vision for the College and to positive changes like an improved teaching expectation.

The call for more time may strike you and others as a bit ironic given points #5 and #7 of your letter.  Regarding the first, I ask you to please bring to the Senate’s and faculty’s attention (perhaps you, the dean, or the curriculum committee have done so already) the concrete evidence for your arresting assertion that “the so-called average faculty . . . have had a teaching assignment of slightly fewer than 6 courses/yr.”  I don’t doubt you.  Still, having before us, in print or online, trustworthy hard data showing exactly how many faculty will be at 6 courses or fewer this coming academic year would help us to clarify at the outset how far we need to go to transition to a 6-course expectation.

Regarding point #7, I trust you are not implying that the number of class meetings is any kind of reliable measure of quality teaching (i.e., the more the better).  Professor Dick Martin astutely challenged this notion in a Faculty Notes piece some years ago, in which he argued that in general we met our classes too often at Gustavus, and certainly compared to our peer institutions.  This has changed a bit for the better, I believe, in 

recent years.  In any case, I hope that we as a faculty can agree among ourselves, with the help of your and Dean Mosbo’s leadership, that different disciplines and even different courses within disciplines will always vary in terms of the number of hours or times they meet per week.   At the luncheon you spoke of the need to challenge our students.  Like Professor Martin, I do not think we challenge them by keeping them in class most of the day five days a week, as though Gustavus were an advanced high school.  If we are to challenge our students, they need time outside of class to wrestle with and complete course work, to think, and to discover, as we once did when undergraduates ourselves.  In any case, we should beware of equating challenging or quality teaching with more frequent class meetings.  

What is essential, and what I assume other schools that have reduced their teaching expectations have, is trust in one another—trust that most of us are dedicated professionals who schedule and arrange our classes in ways best suited to our particular disciplines and courses within an agreed-upon institution-wide scheduling framework.  We should assume the best of one another and stop the invidious comparisons between disciplines or divisions.  Again, your leadership and that of the dean are crucial here.  

The issue of faculty time brings me, finally, to the matter of the College’s changing expectations of faculty, especially with respect to professional accomplishments and reputations.  We faculty should, and I believe most of us do, set high expectations for ourselves.  But is it not unreasonable, and ultimately a counterproductive source of frustration and low morale, for the College to expect of its faculty the same as is expected of and delivered by faculty at institutions where the requisite resources (including time!) are provided?  This is particularly harmful to faculty morale in a context where more and more Gustavus faculty (newer hires especially, perhaps, but not only them) share the College’s raised expectations of its faculty (and itself) and strive mightily to meet or exceed those expectations, only to come up against the constant constraint of too little time and, if time is money, too little money as well.

You keenly appreciate the intensely competitive environment of higher education today.  If Gustavus is to be competitive, I again reiterate, its faculty must have the resources, not simply the talent and desire, to compete with their peers.  At Kenyon, faculty were asked to find “economies” without hurting programs, and for their parts the president and the board in the end provided the resources to create the necessary faculty FTEs that made possible that institution’s quick and upbeat move to a 3-2 teaching expectation (see copy 

of Kenyon Alumni Bulletin distributed at the August 3rd lunch).  By the way, according to Kenyon’s own statistic, its endowment stands at $80 million and growing—in short, it is not a rich school and not much wealthier than Gustavus (see Kenyon’s capital campaign report on its Web site).  Please note that I cite Kenyon for what we can learn from its example, not because I wish for Gustavus to be a Kenyon clone.    

Hopefully the requisite resources—especially time!—are on their way here thanks to the current capital campaign.  Meanwhile, and even beyond meanwhile, it is essential to the 

long-term health (in all its meanings) of the faculty, and thus of Gustavus itself, that the faculty be not only consulted with, but also celebrated, rewarded, respected, and supported by the administration and the board in various ways, small and large, inexpensive and expensive.  Where are the awards we used to have for scholarship and service?  Why is there only one teaching award sponsored by the College itself (as opposed to the Student Senate)?  At Gettysburg College, to name one such example, there are teaching awards for recently tenured faculty and senior faculty both.  I believe the Distinguished Teaching Award at Gettysburg carries with it a check for $15,000!—the funds provided for by the president after the original funding ran dry.

Accurately or not, too many Gustavus faculty feel taken for granted and even disrespected by the administration and the board.  (As a faculty member, one encounters this perception at every turn—it is pervasive.)  Perceptions matter a great deal, and this is one perception, I am sure you will agree, that must be laid to rest once and for all if faculty morale is to improve and the institution is to move forward expeditiously.

As Senate chair this coming year I want to work hard and creatively with you, Dean Mosbo, the board, and of course my faculty colleagues, to lay that perception to rest as quickly and decisively as possible.  Money is essential to this task.  But so is, on the part of all involved, an inspiriting, energizing atmosphere—of trust, respect, cooperation, can-do affirmation, and joyful play. 

I look forward to conversing with you when we meet privately on August 23rd.  Whatever our disagreements (which most likely pale next to our areas of agreement), I remain as inspired today as I was ten years ago by the simple yet brilliant question you posed then: "Where is the Lutheran Swarthmore?"  

With the continued hard work and imagination of all of us, which hopefully will bring not only more money but also positive changes in the atmosphere surrounding faculty deliberations and faculty-administration/board relations, the answer soon will be "Gustavus.”

Cordially,

Gregory L.  Kaster

Associate Professor of History and Chair of the Faculty Senate (2001-02)

